# **Connecticut: Deadly Counterfeit** Pills Are **Everywhere**



## COUNTERFEIT PILLS HAVE BEEN STRONGLY PRESENT IN CONNECTICUT IN RECENT YEARS.

2020 saw the arrests of three Hartford men who were allegedly involved in a fentanyl and fentanyl pill ring and the fentanyl poisoning death of 25-year-old Jake Beddoe, who took a fraction of a fake Xanax pill. In 2019, law enforcement made pill seizures in Waterbury and Norwalk and eight Hartford residents were killed by counterfeit pills that contained fentanyl in May and June. In August 2018, two Stamford men were indicted for importing fentanyl analogues and pressing them into pills they sold online. The media also reported fentanyl pill deaths Plymouth, Manchester, and Hamden.



May 2020: A 25-year-old in Trumbull died of fentanyl poisoning after taking one-quarter of a counterfeit Xanax pill.



June 2019: Six Hartford residents between the ages of 51 and 60 died in a 36-hour period after taking pills made with fentanyl and other drugs.



**December 2017: A Norwich resident** pleaded guilty to making and selling 213,000 counterfeit Xanax tablets and thousands of units of anabolic steroids.

The people of Connecticut should not have to worry if a prescribed medication is genuine and safe. A closed, secure supply chain for medicines is the best way to protect them.

### CONNECTICUT ALSO HAS ITS SHARE OF OTHER COUNTERFEIT DRUGS.

A January 2021 raid on two mini-markets in Waterbury found hundreds of unidentified pills. Pill press operations making a variety of counterfeit pills were busted in Norwich, Shelton, West Hartford, and Westport between 2013 and 2019, and three different illegal steroid suppliers were shut down between 2011 and 2017.



Counterfeit medication has also made its way into doctor's offices and other medical settings.

Between 2012 and 2016, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration warned 25 Connecticut medical practices to stop purchasing medications from known black-market wholesalers. These warning letters covered a range of medications, including drugs to treat cancer and migraines.

## COUNTERFEIT AND BLACK MARKET DRUG INVESTIGATIONS IN CONNECTICUT, 2011-2021

BASED ON REPORTED INVESTIGATIONS.

#### FENTANYL AND COUNTERFEIT PILLS CONTAINING FENTANYL

**December 2020:** Torrie Smith of Hartford received a five-year prison sentence for drug distribution. Law enforcement seized 224 OxyContin pills, 12 grams of fentanyl powder and other illicit drugs over the course of their investigation into Smith. <sup>1</sup>

**December 2020:** Law enforcement in Rutland, Vermont arrested three Hartford men and seized 52 suspected oxycodone pills, 69 bags of suspected fentanyl and other drugs during an illicit drug distribution investigation.<sup>2</sup>

**November 2020:** Darry Jose Guerrero of Waterbury received an 87-month prison sentence for his role in a fentanyl and heroin distribution ring. Investigators seized 1,000 fake Percocet made with fentanyl, 100,000 bags of fentanyl-heroin mixture,

and six kilos of fentanyl/heroin mixture.<sup>3</sup>

May 2020: Jake Beddoe, a 25-year-old from Trumbull, died of fentanyl poisoning after taking one quarter of what he thought was

Xanax.4

March 2020: New Haven resident Musa Hill sentenced to six years in prison for distributing counterfeit oxycodone containing

fentanyl and other drugs.5

February 2020: A Greenwich man was accused of supplying the counterfeit Percocet containing fentanyl that caused the near-fatal

poisoning of a Norwalk man.6

November 2019: Two Waterbury residents pleaded guilty to charges related to supplying a Plymouth man with counterfeit oxycodone

pills that killed him in April 2017.7

October 2019: The DEA's New Haven Task Force and the Waterbury Police Department seized 1,000 fentanyl pills disguised as

Percocet and a large volume of suspected heroin/fentanyl while breaking up a fentanyl trafficking ring.<sup>8</sup>

June 2019: Six people between the ages of 51 and 60 died in Hartford a 36-hour period after taking pills that contained fentanyl,

heroin, cocaine and crack cocaine. Hartford Police reported two similar deaths in May 2019. 10

June 2019: Norwalk resident Domenico Sandalo was arrested in possession of 600 grams of cocaine along with 77 oxycodone pills,

46 fentanyl pills, and a variety of other drugs. Sandalo pleaded guilty to possession with intent to distribute cocaine in

December 2020.11

August 2018: Federal authorities indicted three men for importing fentanyl analogues from China, pressing them into counterfeit

oxycodone pills in a residence in Stamford, and selling them online. Two defendants pleaded not guilty after being extradited from Albania in April 2019. The third defendant, David Reichard, pleaded guilty in May 2019 for his role in

the conspiracy. 13

February 2018: 29-year-old man from Manchester died after taking a counterfeit oxycodone pill made with fentanyl.<sup>14</sup>

January 2018: An Essex man pleaded guilty to charges related to distributing fentanyl and other drugs. Investigation showed that he

had purchased 500 oxycodone made with fentanyl in April 2017. 15

June 2017: Federal law enforcement confiscated 20 kilograms of heroin mixed with fentanyl in Hartford. Authorities also seized

2.5 kilograms of fentanyl (as well as 50,000 counterfeit Xanax pills and other drugs) in New Britain in May 2016, and

another 25 kilograms in a tractor trailer on Route 34 Derby in December 2016.<sup>17</sup>

March 2017: A 30-year-old man in Hamden died after ingesting a counterfeit oxycodone made of fentanyl, acetaminophen and

dipyrone.18

#### **BLACK MARKET AND COUNTERFEIT CANCER DRUGS**

April 2015: The FDA warned 271 medical practices, five in Connecticut, to stop buying medicine from unlicensed drug distributor

Gallant Pharmaceuticals, which sold more than 39 non-FDA approved medications.<sup>19</sup>

May 2013: The FDA warned 780 medical practices, 3 in Connecticut, to stop doing business with unlicensed drug seller Medical

Device King, which had sold 31 non-FDA approved medications, including counterfeit Avastin.<sup>20</sup>

**2012–2013:** The FDA warned more than 500 medical practices across the country—3 in Connecticut—to stop buying from

CanadaDrugs.com subsidiaries that had sold American doctors counterfeit Avastin.<sup>21</sup>



#### **MISBRANDED AND COUNTERFEIT BOTOX**

March 2016: The FDA warned 13 Connecticut doctors and more than 1,200 nationwide to stop buying from Canadian distributor TC

Medical, which sold 22 different kinds of non-FDA approved medications, including counterfeit Botox.<sup>22</sup>

July 2013: The FDA warned 1 medical practice in Connecticut to stop purchasing fraudulent versions of Botox sold by Online

Botox Pharmacy, Onlinebotox.com, and Onlinebotox.<sup>23</sup>

#### OTHER COUNTERFEIT DRUGS

January 2021: A raid on two mini-markets in Waterbury turned up hundreds of unidentified pills along with other drugs.<sup>24</sup>

February 2019: Norwich resident Jason Chen received three years of probation for manufacturing and distributing more than 213,000

counterfeit Xanax tablets and thousands of units of anabolic steroids online. 25

October 2018: After investigators linked the counterfeit Xanax pills he sold to the death of a man in Seymour in July 2017, Shelton

resident Kamil Golebiowski pleaded guilty to distributing alprazolam. <sup>26</sup>

March 2018: West Hartford resident Pablo Texidor sentenced to 18 months in prison for possessing a pill press and making

counterfeit oxycodone pills containing heroin.27

September 2017: Ansonia resident and juvenile detention officer Jeffrey Gentile was sentenced to three years of probation for importing

and selling counterfeit prescription pills including steroids and oxycodone.<sup>28</sup>

April 2017: A federal grand jury in Bridgeport indicted Pyotr Levashov, charging that he controlled a network of more than 100,000

compromised computers that sent phony emails advertising counterfeit drugs, harvested users' logins and installed

malware that intercepted bank account passwords.29

August 2016: A former Newtown police sergeant was sentenced to 16 months in federal prison for his part in a distribution ring that

imported ingredients from China so that they could manufacture and distribute steroids to area bodybuilders.<sup>30</sup>

**July 2013:** A former traffic agent for the Westport Police, and a second man were charged with importing a pill press from China

for the purpose of manufacturing counterfeit pain pills.<sup>31</sup> David Wolvovsky, and Jason Oliviera pleaded guilty and were

sentenced to four and three years probation respectively in 2015.32

April 2011: Kurt Donsbach pleaded guilty to charges that he pretended to be a doctor and treated many people with illicit steroids

and anti-inflammatories that he said would cure them. Among his victims is a Connecticut woman who suffers from

severe osteoporosis as a result of Donsbach's fake treatments.32

**February 2011:** A Providence, Rhode Island resident pleaded guilty to smuggling erectile dysfunction drugs from China that were

falsely labelled as herbal dietary supplements, and sold them to retailers and distributors in Rhode Island, Connecticut

and elsewhere.34



#### **Footnotes**

- "Connecticut Man Sentenced to Five Years Imprisonment for Distribution of Heroin, Fentanyl, and Crack Cocaine in the Manchester, Vermont Area," U.S. Department of Justice, December 15, 2020, <a href="https://bit.ly/37jHKv5">https://bit.ly/37jHKv5</a>.
- "Three Hartford, Connecticut Area Men Face Federal Drug Charges from Seizure
  of Fentanyl and Cocaine Base from Rutland Apartment," U.S. Department of
  Justice, December 8, 2020, <a href="https://bit.ly/3u1S9oO">https://bit.ly/3u1S9oO</a>.
- 3. "Waterbury Man Sentenced to More Than 7 Years in Prison for Role in Heroin and Fentanyl Trafficking Ring," U.S. Department of Justice, November 18, 2020, <a href="https://bit.ly/2NjBsVj">https://bit.ly/2NjBsVj</a>.
- Donald Eng, "Trumbull Family's Opioid Tragedy Put Them on a Mission," The Trumbull Times, August 17, 2020, <a href="https://bit.ly/37qFr9v">https://bit.ly/37qFr9v</a>.
- "New Haven Man Sentenced to 6 Years in Prison for Distributing Drugs, Including Fentanyl Pills," U.S. Department of Justice, March 5, 2020, https://bit.ly/3bgRPdb.
- Pat Tomlinson, "Greenwich Man Accused of Selling Fentanyl to Norwalk Overdose Victim," The Hour, February 10, 2020, <a href="https://bit.ly/2NIsYH5">https://bit.ly/2NIsYH5</a>.
- "Two Plead Guilty to Federal Charges Stemming from Overdose Investigation," U.S. Department of Justice, November 6, 2019, http://bit.ly/2LN83ig.
- "DEA Task Force and Waterbury Police Investigation Takes Down Heroin Trafficking Ring; 15 Charged," U.S. Department of Justice, October 29, 2019, <a href="http://bit.ly/34GbPBj">http://bit.ly/34GbPBj</a>.
- 9. Rob Polansky and Roger Susanin, "6 Deadly Fentanyl Overdoses Reported in Hartford," *Eyewitness News 3*, June 5, 2019, <a href="http://bit.ly/2WMLyP1">http://bit.ly/2WMLyP1</a>.
- Mike Agogliati, "Two People Dead After Drug Overdoses in Hartford," Eyewitness News 3, May 17, 2019, <a href="http://bit.ly/32pUGdo">http://bit.ly/32pUGdo</a>.
- 11. "Feds: Norwalk Felon Faces Life in Prison for Drug Trafficking," *The Hour,* December 11, 2020, <a href="https://bit.ly/3quYSpj">https://bit.ly/3quYSpj</a>.
- 12. "Stamford Men Charged with Trafficking Counterfeit Oxycodone Pills Containing Fentanyl Analogues," U.S. Department of Justice, April 24, 2019, <a href="http://bit.ly/33pm6S1">http://bit.ly/33pm6S1</a>.
- "Stamford Man Pleads Guilty to Role in Trafficking Fake Oxycodone Pills Containing Fentanyl Analogues," U.S. Department of Justice, May 6, 2019, <a href="http://bit.ly/2WQqW8u">http://bit.ly/2WQqW8u</a>.
- Dave Collins, "Should Drug Dealers Be Charged with Murder? States Ponder," KOMO News, February 25, 2019, <a href="https://bit.ly/35iddum">https://bit.ly/35iddum</a>.
- Jessica Lerner, "Essex Man Used Dark Web to Acquire, Distribute Drugs," The Middletown Press, January 10, 2018, <a href="http://bit.ly/2Fm6dja">http://bit.ly/2Fm6dja</a>.
- Jill Konopka, "New Details Emerge on Historic Hartford Drug Bust," NBC Connecticut, June 30, 2017, <a href="http://bit.ly/2Fmz476">http://bit.ly/2Fmz476</a>.
- 17. Lisa Backus, "Bristol Man Sentenced in New Britain Drug Bust," New Britain Herald, December 12, 2017, <a href="http://bit.ly/2Fh16Vz">http://bit.ly/2Fh16Vz</a>; and Olivia Roos, "What Is Being Done About the Fentanyl Crisis in Connecticut," NBC Connecticut, July 6, 2017, <a href="http://bit.ly/2D5BIzW">http://bit.ly/2D5BIzW</a>.

- Nicholas Rondinone, "Deadly Fentanyl Disguised As Prescription Pills," Hartford Courant, July 3, 2017, <a href="https://bit.ly/2ZtKth3">https://bit.ly/2ZtKth3</a>.
- 19. "FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 3, 2019, <a href="http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c">http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c</a>.
- 20. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs, 2012–2014," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 2, 2019, <a href="https://bit.ly/2rkvR5s">https://bit.ly/2rkvR5s</a>.
- 21. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 22. "FDA Issues Letters to Doctors...," http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c.
- 23. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 24. Jonathan Shugarts, "Waterbury Police Bust Mini Market Drug Ring," Republican American, January 22, 2021, https://bit.ly/2ZERoUZ.
- "Norwich Man Among Pair Sentenced for Manufacturing Counterfeit Drugs," The Norwich Bulletin, February 26, 2019, <a href="http://bit.ly/2CnaX8g">http://bit.ly/2CnaX8g</a>.
- "Shelton Man Pleads Guilty to Distributing Xanax," U.S. Department of Justice, October 12, 2018, <a href="http://bit.ly/2Npedq0">http://bit.ly/2Npedq0</a>.
- "Prison for West Hartford Man Who Imported Pill Press to Make Fake
   Oxycodone Pills Containing Heroin," U.S. Department of Justice, March 1, 2018,
   https://bit.ly/38HdKZc.
- "Ansonia Man Involved in Steroids and Prescription Pill Distribution Conspiracy is Sentenced," U.S. Department of Justice, September 7, 2017, <a href="https://bit.ly/34dO6HV">https://bit.ly/34dO6HV</a>.
- 29. "Russian Accused of Running Spam Ring Is Indicted in US," *The Norwich Bulletin*, April 21, 2017, <a href="http://bit.ly/2Ff4CzT">http://bit.ly/2Ff4CzT</a>.
- Jim Shay, "Ex-Newtown Cop Gets 16 Months in Steroid Arrest," NewsTImes, August 25, 2016, <a href="http://bit.ly/2FiL2To">http://bit.ly/2FiL2To</a>.
- 31. Criminal Complaint, U.S. District Court, District of Connecticut, Case No. 3:15-cr-00040-SRU, <a href="https://bit.ly/2taAMHr">https://bit.ly/2taAMHr</a>.
- 32. Jim Shay, "Man Sentenced for Importing Chinese Drug Machine," *Connecticut Post*, September 24, 2015, <a href="https://bit.ly/35hBAZp">https://bit.ly/35hBAZp</a>.
- 33. Dan Littlefield, "Phony Doctor Gets a Year in Jail, Ten Years Probation," *The San Diego Union-Tribune*, April 15, 2011, https://bit.ly/38xJdNq.
- "February 9, 2011: Rhode Island Woman Pleads Guilty to Smuggling Misbranded Drugs from China," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, February 9, 2011, <a href="http://bit.ly/2D6cRIC">http://bit.ly/2D6cRIC</a>.

